
September 2022

Dear Fellow Friends,

At the start of the pandemic in 2020 we knew that there would be many challenges and changes 
facing us.  We now seem to have come through these effects.  Appropriately, the theme of our 2022 
Conference is resilience.  We are still here, and with a renewed commitment to our many members 
and the institutions which they support.

Through these difficult years we have worked hard to maintain our membership levels.  The 
pandemic has been a most severe challenge: however, our greatest long-term challenge has been the
changing nature of Friends groups.  Many of the larger museums have brought their Friends 
‘inhouse’, meaning the disbandment of their independent groups.  The generation that founded the 
great wave that created so many of our Friends’ groups has passed away and many groups cannot 
find new members for their committees and volunteers to carry on their work.  These are long-term 
changes.  To counter these we continue to look to recruit new groups, have expanded the benefits 
offered to members and look to expand our growing numbers of individual memberships.

Our income has fallen from £66,770 to £56,251, a 15% fall.  Although this is in line with the forecasts 
that we made at the beginning of the pandemic, it is nonetheless very sobering.  It is primarily due to
a lower uptake of insurance by our members, as a number of groups suspended live events.  Our 
hope is that now that groups are once again returning to live events that insurance uptake will 
remain steady.  The decline in income has coincided with a decline in costs, therefore in the past year
we have grown our total funds by £1,894 to £52,163, so that whilst our income is down, we are in a 
fairly good financial position going forward.

The bi-annual Journal is the main source of communication with you, our members, and the most 
physically tangible benefit of membership.  As it passes from hand to hand it is our best form of 
advertisement as to who we are and what we do.  Please do keep passing it on so that others may 
know about us.  It is how we let you know what we are up to and for you to let us know what you are
up to and a great forum for exchange of ideas and inspiration.  When looking for new ideas for my 
own Friends group, I often turn to it.  Excitingly, under the editorial direction of our vice-chairman, 
Dave Adgar, we are expanding the Journal.  From a slimline 24 pages we have now increased to 32 
pages and hope to further increase its contents.  Look out for more interesting and useful articles.  It 
is your Journal, so if you want something in it, let us know and tell us all about what your group is up 
to.  

Another, new initiative is that we have begun a program of exclusive BAFM events and trips.  We aim 
to get you into places not normally accessible.  To date, these have included trips to Athens, London 
and a behind the scenes art tour.  Forthcoming tours are planned to South Yorkshire’s Wentworth 
Woodhouse and Venice.  These are immensely enjoyable events that allow our members from all 
over the UK to meet up in an informal setting, make new friends and exchange ideas.  For both group
and individual members, they add a very tangible benefit of BAFM membership.  From the critical 
financial perspective, we hope for them to develop them into an important source of income for 
BAFM.  



This year marks the second of our Impact Friends of the Year Award.  This is a chance to highlight not
only the best amongst our members but also to mark just how much ‘impact’ Friends have on their 
museums and communities.  Without Friends many museums would not exists or would be much 
less engaged in their communities.   Look out in the Journal for articles about the winner and 
runners-up.

During the past year we have reviewed our awards scheme and in addition to the Impact Friends of 
the Year Award we look forward to bringing back our Newsletter/Communications Award and also 
the much-loved award for young museum professionals.  This last was known as the Robert Logan 
Award and is now looking for a new sponsor.  If you are interested, please contact me.  The financial 
commitment is not overly large, whilst benefits the sponsor’s generosity will reverberate for decades 
to come.  It is an excellent opportunity to help a museum professional at the start of their career.

It was a great pleasure seeing the World Federation of Friends of Museums conference being held in 
Marseilles this year, after an absence of two years.  The World Federation, of which we have been 
members for many years, is important in that our many challenges are truly international and it gives
an opportunity to share those issues and work together on ways forward.  When joining your local 
BAFM Friends group you become part of world family of Friends.

BAFM is nothing without its volunteers and there are a number of opportunities to help out, 
especially as regional coordinators.  Coordinators are the closest link to our members.  It is not 
onerous and gives a chance to use your knowledge and enthusiasm to help others in your region.  
Please consider this important role.

Next year we celebrate the 50th anniversary of BAFM.  We will do so throughout the year in the 
Journal and will culminate our commemoration next Autumn in Doncaster where will be having our 
2023 conference and AGM.  We hope that many of you will join us, especially those who have had 
long involvement with their Friends groups.  It will be a chance to reminisce and to look forward.

Friends support diverse museums and cultural institutions throughout the United Kingdom.  This 
support can be summed up in the word service.  To serve our museums, our communities and our 
nation is our purpose.  No greater example of service is that of the life of Queen Elizabeth II.  Her 
devotion to duty and service continued to the very end of her life, when two days before her death 
she was still performing her constitutional duties at the kissing of hands ceremony for our new Prime
Minister.  As we leave behind the Elizabethan age and begin a new Carolean one may we emulate her
devotion to service.  We join with our Royal Patron, the Duke of Gloucester in mourning the death of 
Queen Elizabeth.  God save the King.

Sincerely,

Daniel J Calley
Chairman








